

28 August 2012

Dear Parent/Carer

### Springvale School, Ellon

Recently, as you may know, my colleagues and I visited and inspected your child's school. During our visit, we talked to parents, children and young people and we worked closely with the headteacher and staff. We wanted to find out how well children and young people are learning and achieving and how well the school supports them to do their best. The headteacher shared with us the school's successes and priorities for improvement. We looked at some particular aspects of the school's recent work, including the lesson drop-in weeks, pupil voice and leadership, school ethos and relationships and the staff's use of tracking and monitoring information to set targets for learners. As a result, we were able to find out how good the school is at improving children's and young people's education.

## How well do children and young people learn and achieve?

Children and young people learn in a caring, positive environment. Almost all enjoy school and are keen to learn. During lessons, they settle quickly and work diligently. Relationships within this strong Christian community are characterised by mutual respect and high expectations. As a result, staff and pupils work very well together and children and young people make good progress in their learning and achievement. Many children and young people have significant skills in music and art. They sing and play music together regularly and increase their confidence through performing at school and community events. They demonstrate high levels of skill and motivation in design and technology and in cookery classes. The school celebrates children's achievements well through the House points system and the Springvale newsletter produced by senior pupils. Children and young people achieve success competing against each other during physical education and through sports events with a partner school. There is scope to extend children and young people's leadership skills further through, for example, school committees and extra-curricular activities.

Almost all children in P3 to P6 are making appropriate progress in reading, writing and mathematics. Children with additional support needs are making very good progress towards their learning targets. Across all primary classes, children use their literacy and numeracy skills well in learning about history, geography and science. They produce interesting reports and creative stories. A few demonstrate very strong writing skills. Children think creatively to solve number problems using a range of strategies. They have an appropriate grasp of how to work with money and

Education Scotland Denholm House Almondvale Business Park Almondvale Way Livingston EH54 6GA 01506 600 256 01506 600 337

iiu@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk

Textphone 01506 600236

This is a service for deaf users. Please do not use this number for voice calls as this will not connect.

www.educationscotland.gov.uk

Transforming lives through learning

time. In the secondary classes, most young people achieve well in national examinations at GCSE and AS and A2 level. Through increasingly active approaches to learning and teaching, they are developing a wide range of skills for learning, work and life. Young people interact confidently with each other and with staff to discuss issues relating to politics and current affairs. They use historical sources well to interpret the past. They speak in French with confidence and link aspects of their learning such as mathematics and science in ways which deepen their understanding of the world. Across the school, children and young people are increasingly aware of the importance of living a safe and healthy lifestyle and how to achieve this through physical, emotional and spiritual wellbeing.

# How well does the school support children and young people to develop and learn?

Teachers know children and young people very well. In almost all lessons, they adapt tasks and activities to take appropriate account of children and young people's varying needs and abilities. Children and young people with specific learning needs are well supported by class teachers and learning assistants. Staff seek advice from the Focus Learning Trust and from local professional agencies to ensure individualised educational plans have suitable targets which children and parents help to review. The current system of moving children into secondary school at the end of P6 needs to be reviewed. It does not support young people well enough to consolidate important skills before moving into the secondary stage.

The school curriculum provides a broad and balanced education from P3 to Yr 11 with increasing specialism for young people in Yr 12 and Yr 13. Staff, trustees and parents ensure resources and programmes reflect the faith and values of the Brethren community. This includes appropriate opportunities to learn beyond the classroom and to learn from visitors to the school. In the primary stages, staff enhance the given Focus Learning Trust curriculum using the aims and principles of Curriculum for Excellence to make learning exciting and relevant within a Scottish context. In the secondary school stages most learning is challenging and enjoyable. Distance learning is currently working well in a few subjects for a small number of young people. Any further development of video-conference learning and other proposed changes in the curriculum should be monitored closely to ensure young people's entitlements to direct, high quality teaching and interaction are maintained. The school's partnership with a local sports centre supports well the delivery of regular high quality physical education for secondary classes. Recent improvements in tracking and monitoring progress ensure most young people are on the right learning pathway and achieve success.

#### How well does the school improve the quality of its work?

The recently appointed headteacher sets high standards for the school which are supported by all members of the school community. He has improved the rigour of quality assurance. Staff are encouraged to work more closely together to discuss how they can continue to improve the quality of their work. The lesson drop-in sessions are a good start to increasing staff self-reflection. There is scope to further strengthen approaches to evaluating the work of the school through involving all staff in rigorous quality assurance and school improvement planning. The headteacher

and principal teacher have a strong vision for developing the all-through nature of the school to which staff have begun to respond. All staff demonstrate high levels of commitment to children and young people who, themselves, are a credit to the community. However, all staff now need to be more fully involved by the Board of Trustees in making decisions about plans for future curriculum development. Building on the positive climate for learning and the many strengths which currently exist in the school, the headteacher and his staff require continued support for their professional expertise from the Board of Trustees. As the school moves through a period of significant change, effective communication and strong teamwork will be essential.

This inspection of your school found the following key strengths.

- Children and young people who are polite, welcoming and hardworking.
- The caring, Christian ethos, demonstrated in positive relationships and mutual respect.
- Children and young people's accomplishments in music, art, and craft and design.
- The quality of teachers' planning to meet the needs of all children and young people.

We discussed with staff and the Board of Trustees how they might continue to improve the school. This is what we agreed with them.

- Review primary to secondary transition arrangements to ensure all young people make appropriate steady progress in their learning.
- Increase leadership opportunities to enable children and young people greater involvement in making improvements in the school.
- Develop a clear strategy for self-evaluation to ensure improvements focus on delivering high quality teaching and learning within the Scottish context and in line with the Focus Learning Trust curriculum model.

## What happens at the end of the inspection?

We are satisfied with the overall quality of provision at Springvale School. We are confident that the school's self-evaluation processes have started to lead to improvements. With school staff and the Board of Trustees working closely together, the school can continue making the necessary improvements in the quality of education provided. The school and the Board of Trustees will inform parents about the school's progress as part of their arrangements for reporting to parents on the quality of its school. Our link inspector will maintain contact with the school to support and monitor improvements.

Patricia Watson HM Inspector Additional inspection evidence, such as details of the quality indicator evaluations, for your school can be found on the Education Scotland website at http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/reports/school/primsec/SpringvaleEducationalTrustAberdeenshire.asp.

Please contact us if you want to know how to get the report in a different format, for example, in a translation. You can contact us at <a href="mailto:enquiries@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk">enquiries@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk</a> or write to us at BMCT, Education Scotland, Denholm House, Almondvale Business Park, Almondvale Way, Livingston EH54 6GA.

If you want to give us feedback or make a complaint about our work, please contact 01506 600200, or write to us at the above address or e-mail: feedback@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk.



Quality indicators help schools, board of governors and inspectors to judge what is good and what needs to be improved in the work of the school. You can find these quality indicators in the publication *How good is our school?*<sup>1</sup>.

Here are the evaluations for Springvale School.

Improvements in performance	good
Learners' experiences	good
Meeting learning needs	good

We also evaluated the following aspects of the work of the school.

The curriculum	*.	satisfactory
Improvement through self-e	evaluation	satisfactory

A copy of the full letter is available on the Education Scotland website <a href="http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk">www.educationscotland.gov.uk</a> or by clicking this link <a href="http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/reports/school/primsec/SpringvaleEducationalTrustAberdeenshire.asp">http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/reports/school/primsec/SpringvaleEducationalTrustAberdeenshire.asp</a>.

Education Scotland Denholm House Almondvale Business Park Almondvale Way Livingston EH54 6GA T 01506 600 305

F 01506 600 313

<u>iiu@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk</u>

Textphone 01506 600236

This is a service for deaf users. Please do not use this number for voice calls as this will not connect.

www.educationscotland.gov.uk

Transforming lives through learning

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> How good is our school? The Journey to Excellence: part 3, HM Inspectorate of Education, 2007, <a href="http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/Images/HowgoodisourschoolJtEpart3">http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/Images/HowgoodisourschoolJtEpart3</a> tcm4-684258.pdf

